HOUSING, HUMAN SERVICES, AND TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

MINUTES
June 19, 2014
Council Chamber
CONVENE:

1:33 p.m.

PRESENT:

VOTING MEMBERS:
Councilmember Stacy Crivello, Chair
Councilmember Elle Cochran, Vice-Chair
Councilmember Robert Carroll
Councilmember Donald G. Couch, Jr.

EXCUSED:

VOTING MEMBERS:
Councilmember Gladys C. Baisa
Councilmember Don S. Guzman
Councilmember Michael P. Victorino

STAFF:

Michele Yoshimura, Legislative Analyst
Sharon Brooks, Legislative Attorney
Clarita Balala, Committee Secretary
Tina Thompson, Executive Assistant to Councilmember Stacy Crivello,
Molokai Council Office (via telephone conference bridge)
Denise Fernandez, Council Aide, Lanai Council Office (via telephone
conference bridge)
Dawn Lono, Council Aide, Hana Council Office (via telephone
conference bridge)

ADMIN.:

Jo-Ann Ridao, Director, Department of Housing and Human Concerns
Jeffrey Ueoka, Deputy Corporation Counsel, Department of the
Corporation Counsel
Seated in the gallery:
Gary Murai, Deputy Corporation Counsel, Department of the
Corporation Counsel

OTHERS:

Isaac Hall, Esq.
Kellie Pali-Cruz, Go Maui
Alice Lee, Go Maui
Kehau Filimoeatu, FACE Maui
John Andersen, Executive Director, Na Hale 0 Maui
Lucienne de Naie
Kim Harman, Policy Director, FACE Maui
Drew Astolfi, State Director, FACE

HOUSING, HUMAN SERVICES, AND TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 19, 2014

Mercer "Chubby" Vicens
Tom Blackburn-Rodriguez
(4) additional attendees
PRESS:

Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.

ITEM NO. 11: RESIDENTIAL WORKFORCE HOUSING POLICY (CC 13-21)
CHAIR CRIVELLO: . . . (gavel). . . The meeting of the Housing, Human Services, and Transportation
Committee will now come to order. It is about 1:33 p.m., Thursday, June 19, 2014. Before we
begin, may I please request that we all turn off or silence our cell phones or other noise-making
devices. Thank you, Committee, for being here. I am Stacy Crivello, Chair of the Housing,
Human Services Committee and with us this afternoon is Committee Vice-Chair, Elle Cochran.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Aloha. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Excused is Council Chair, Gladys Baisa. With us is Vice-Chair and Member,
Bob Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Aloha. Member, Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: And excused is Don Guzman and Councilmember Mike Victorino. I would like
to, at this time, thank the Administration for their representatives. With us we have the Director
of Housing and Human Concerns, Jo-Ann Ridao.
MS. RIDAO: Good afternoon.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: And good afternoon, Deputy Corporation Counsel, Jeff Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: And thank you for being here Staff, Committee Staff, Clarita Balala, Committee
Secretary, Michele Yoshimura, Legislative Analyst, and Legislative Attorney, Sharon Brooks.
Members, we have one item on the agenda today, HHT-11, Residential Workforce Housing
Policy. And we'll start with our public testimony. And starting from in the Chamber we have
testifying first of all is Mr. Isaac Hall.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
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MR. HALL: Good afternoon, Chair Crivello, and Members of the Committee. I've submitted my
testimony in writing but I'll read it anyway. My name is Isaac Hall. I have practiced land use
law in Hawaii for over 35 years. I'm testifying today as an individual. I testified before you on
March 26, 2014 and have returned because the recommendations that I requested have not yet
been included in the proposed amended ordinances. Chapter 2.96 of the Maui County Code,
relating to the Residential Workforce Housing Policy, was initially enacted because Maui
County had a severe affordable housing deficiency. This deficiency still exists and there is no
basis for diminishing any of the requirements for affordable housing at this point in time. The
agenda states that the purpose of the revised bill is "to facilitate the development of affordable
housing units or lots by reducing the requirements under the Residential Workforce Housing
Policy." This statement is an Orwellian contradiction in terms. By reducing the requirements on
developers, developers will produce less affordable housing units and lots for our citizens. As I
testified before, changing the percentage requirement for hotels from 40 percent to 25 percent is
not called for and it will diminish the amount of affordable housing that we have for our
residents. Similarly, changing the percentage requirement for timeshares from 40 percent to
25 percent is not warranted as it will diminish the amount of affordable housing that we have for
our residents. If anything, an adjustment for high-end housing could be made. I can understand
the 25 percent figure for residential projects at an average price of less than 1.5 million, however
I strongly believe that the 50 percent figure must be maintained for residential projects at an
average price of 1.5 million and greater. The market is returning here and there is an increase in
construction. Now is the time when we should be taking steps to increase the amount of
affordable housing that is generated through development projects. This is not the time to be
reducing affordable housing requirements. Thank you for the opportunity to comment.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Members, any comments or rephrasing for the testifier? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you.
MR. HALL: Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Our next testifier is Kellie Pali-Cruz.
MS. PALI-CRUZ: Chair Crivello, members of the Committee, my name is Kellie Pali-Cruz. I have a
smart phone and it just turned off Not so smart. I was born and raised here in Hawaii, actually
Maui, Lahaina side, Napilihau, and I'm testifying this afternoon representing Go Maui. I am
also a businesswoman and a mother of four children with my youngest, Abigail Makanaleialoha,
she's 15 months old. Go Maui is a non-partisan, nonprofit organization focusing on housing,
jobs, water, agriculture, economic opportunity and infrastructure needed to sustain a strong
economy, better paying jobs, and of course a vibrant housing market. My story, well, is similar
to some, but many don't have the opportunity I did. I purchased my first home in 1999. I was
25 years old. I got it for $189,000. In 2003, I was able to take advantage of my home's equity
and take out money to purchase another home due to my family growing and a need for more
-3-

HOUSING, HUMAN SERVICES, AND TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 19, 2014

room and a bigger home. In 2005, I again pulled out equity from my first home and purchased a
commercial suite for my business. We still own my first home and if there had been restrictions
on the ability to refinance or sell at any point, I would not have been able to grow my family or
my business. According to Hawaii's Quality of Life Report in 2014, published by Hawaii
Business, housing is Hawaii's weak point with Hawaii's housing cost among the highest in the
United States. In Maui County, 46.5 percent of renters pay more than 30 percent of their income
on rent and 56.2 percent of homeowners are spending 30 percent or more of their household
income on ownership cost. It is important to ensure affordable housing in our community and
that families who plan on making Maui their home, like I have, for many generations, have
housing to meet their needs. However, a 25-year deed restriction on affordable homes would
hinder the natural growth of our families. On behalf of Go Maui and local families like mine, I
urge you to consider a larger purpose in creating affordable housing to give local families the
opportunity to grow their families and to have a balanced approach of no more than a ten-year
deed restriction in the legislation currently being proposed. This is also similar to the ten-year
deed restriction model on the Federal Mortgage Credit Certificate Program that grants low and
moderate Hawaii homeowners a Federal tax credit of 20 percent if they are eligible for that
program. Thank you for the opportunity to testify before you today.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Just a moment. Members, any comments? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair, and thank you, Ms. Pali-Cruz, for being
here. One of our concerns, and we're trying to weigh this very carefully is, you know, if we
have a bunch of affordable housing that has been listed as affordable housing and I can give,
right down the street here, 400, or actually 210 affordable homes in the Waikapu Gardens
subdivision. They were 210 affordable homes. Now, none of them are affordable and so we've
lost 210 affordable homes and those had deed restrictions. Some of 'em still are at 10 years but
they had deed restrictions. So the concern is we build these affordable homes and then they
don't become affordable anymore, then we're down those affordable houses again. So we're
trying to figure out, yeah we understand the deed restrictions, but more of a model like maybe a
community land trust or whatnot, have more homes in that mode than it would be in, just, you
know, it's an affordable house for five year or ten years. Is there anything, I know you're in the
business, is there -MS. PALI-CRUZ: I also have a mortgage.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --anything that you can see that we can kinda either have a balance
between those two or something to prevent homes from going out of affordability?
MS. PALI-CRUZ: So just keep in mind, the home that was purchased as an affordable home, whether
they've passed the restriction of five, ten, or even twenty-five years, it's still affordable to the
family that still retains the home. So whether the value is skyrocketed or not, there's a family
that can afford the mortgage payment because they bought it at some point as affordability. So
my first question I would throw back to you is, is there statistics from the Waikapu Gardens as to
how many people actually bought affordable homes are still retaining their homes or did they
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actually sell? Because if you notice that that number is low then that might not be as a big of
issue as you think. The other point that I want to point out is the reason why I brought up the
Federal Tax Credit, the Mortgage Certificate Credit, we call it the MCC as an acronym, because
I'm in the business, I see a lot of buyers, investments, second home and primary residence and
because that has that ten-year, I've watched people that want to apply for it initially, they find
out the restrictions and those that aren't committed come back really quickly to me and say, well,
I just don't know if I'll be here for the full ten years. I will opt not to apply for that program.
And I can see the ones, the families that come in and say, ten years, no problem, we ain't going
anywhere. So it's really obvious who is committed for long term, who isn't. When, if I recall,
also the affordable homes at Spencer, I thought were five years. I remember closing loans in
there and I thought the affordable homes were five year. To me, five year is easy to be
relinquished. There's pilots that come here on contract, there's doctors that come here on
contract, most of them have a three to five year contract. I don't think a five year would service
those committed in my personal opinion, from what I've seen. I think ten years is a really happy
medium to get the family in, get their finances in order, get them grounded, provide a safe
environment and then, in most cases, I still own the same home, I never sold it and I actually
purchased it from my father, who was the original owner, and he bought it in 1986. So it's 2014
and it went from father to daughter. So just keep that in mind
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Any more comments or questions? Not. Thank you. Before I call
on our next testifier, I'm going to check with our District Offices. Hana Office.
MS. LONO: Good afternoon, Chair, this is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and there is no one waiting
to testify.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you, Dawn. And from our Lanai District Office, Denise Fernandez.
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good afternoon, Chair, this is Denise Fernandez on Lanai and there is no one
waiting to testify.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. And from our Molokai District Office, Tina Thompson.
MS. THOMPSON: Good afternoon, Chair, this is Tina Thompson at the Molokai Office and there is no
one waiting to testify.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Our next testifier from the Chamber is Alice Lee.
MS. LEE: Good afternoon, Chair Crivello, and members of the Committee. I'm Alice Lee with Go
Maui, still trying to move Maui forward. We believe that the current draft shows great progress
and promise but still requires some refinements. First, the list of sections, purpose and
definitions are missing from the current draft. It's probably because you weren't making any
changes to these sections. However, when you're reading the draft ordinance, it's a little hard to
-5-

HOUSING, HUMAN SERVICES, AND TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 19, 2014

analyze the whole ordinance when you don't have the definitions in front of you. So you may
take that into consideration, especially, it's hard to, you know, memorize what is very low, what
is low, what is below moderate, moderate, above moderate, et cetera. Okay, one area I would
like to focus on is pretty much following up on the previous testifier, Kellie. For single-family
homes, changing it from 25 years to 10 years is a great step in the right direction. I suggest,
however, you consider providing even more flexibility by requiring ten years for those homes
priced in the 81 to 100 percent category, which is the below moderate range, five years for the
101 to 120 income range, and three years for the 121 to 160 or the above moderate and gap
ranges. The rationale for mandating a specific affordable period is the substantial subsidy
applied to the low end units would enable the buyers of these units to receive a tremendous
windfall. Also, as a result, a set affordable period like ten years would tend to discourage
speculation on the lower end units. And the lower priced units are really intended to be starter
homes. So as you go up the income range and the price range, you have less and less subsidies
so there's really no need to require a ten-year homeownership, owner-occupancy for the higher
priced units. And that's the reason why proposing the three tier approach, ten years, five years,
and three years. The Waikapu Gardens had two years, I mean two tiers, five years and ten years.
Five years for the market and ten years for the affordable and I know for a fact that, because I
was the Director of Housing at that time, a lot of people opted not to take an affordable unit and
found ways to qualify for the market units so that they wouldn't be trapped in a ten-year
affordable requirement. Many people within so many years of buying their homes either want to
expand their families or they have other types of needs, maybe the in-laws are coming over to
live with them -MS. YOSHIMURA: Three minutes.
MS. LEE: --maybe, you know, they need their equity for other important issues. So I'm suggesting to
you that although you've come a long way with all of the changes, proposed changes, I would
really sincerely ask you to consider the three tier approach of ten, five, and three years. Thank
you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Members, any comments or questions for the testifier? If not, thank
you, Alice. Kehau Filimoeatu.
MS. FILIMOEATU: Aloha, Madam Chair, Council people or person Couch, Cochran, and Carroll. So
you get the three C's and the fourth.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: All the C's are here. So you see.
MS. FILIMOEATU: And Madam Chair, congratulations.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you.
MS. FILIMOEATU: I welcome our Molokai wahine.
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CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mahalo.
MS. FILIMOEATU: My name is Kehaulani Lum Ho Filimoeatu. My ancestors' bones actually
sprinkle our slopes of Haleakala, Honuaula, east towards Keanae to Haiku and Paia. I currently
reside in Kahului, co-own one of the oldest billboard fences on Maui. It will probably need to be
rehabilitated for our next election year. You know what, it feels like a decade ago that myself
and others sat in three church pews trying to create what you now call that workforce ordinance
that has been bad mana from the beginning. Well, so sorry. You know, at that time, we had a
Councilman sitting in one pew, we had a reverend sitting alongside him, a deacon next to my
pew, and myself in a corner pew. We called our hui Housing for the Local Person, H.E.L.P. and
together we tried to tackle that quandary. Eh, we need housing for the local, working people of
our tri-isle. We all said that in unison, in fact. Construction was still happening at that time,
mostly by or close to destination Maui, you know, sites like Kihei, Wailea, Kaanapali, Kapalua,
but what we were realizing, that those houses that were being built by my nephews, my cousins'
sons or our nieces' husbands, were going to a market not of our world, certainly not for our
workers who were either renting or still living at home. And eh weh, construction works were
making good money but that structure they built actually were never meant to be for them. In
fact, if we search now, we'd find many of those homes vacant, while our sons sit on the bench or
live in a houseless worker culture. I'm also a member of Faith Action for Community Equity or
FACE, and in searching through our Faith files, we have been reminded that housing and shelter
is an innate right for all of our people, yours, mine, his, hers.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Three minutes.
MS. FILIMOEATU: When we were crafting the WFH program, all of us were thinking of our ohana,
who weren't jobless and not in an unemployment line. They were County workers, State
workers, teachers, nurses, cops, robbers. They weren't jobless. They were working and they
were not homeless, just houseless. So we asked ourselves, what's wrong with this picture, right?
There is an urgent need for housing for the local person. Here's a market that vendors are
preferring not to cater to. We have been told, no can build the affordables until we give them
marketable rates. So how much does a developer have to make before he can do one hale? Why
is a square box have to cost so much? Will no one build a house for less than $100,000?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Four minutes.
MS. FILIMOEATU: How come no one can build a livable square box for a market that lives and works
and will want to die in Maui County? I'd like to see what kind of pencil doesn't pencil out deals.
Mahalo for that extra minute.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mahalo, Kehau. Members, any questions or comments for the testifier? There
being none, mahalo. Next to testify is John Andersen.
MR. ANDERSEN: Good afternoon, Chair Crivello, and Committee members. My name is
John Anderson. I'm an Executive Director of Na Hale 0 Maui and congratulations on surviving
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the budget process. You have a little bit more to do I understand, but you're almost through it
and it was just before the budget process began at the end of March that we last met in this room
to talk about the Residential Workforce Housing Policy and you had made great progress up to
that point in revisiting quite a few areas of the ordinance. But at that meeting, there were two
areas of confusion that I want to address today and I distributed written testimony, it was an
e-mail that I sent to Mr. Ueoka that afternoon because I wanted to document what had gone on
`cause it was going to be three months before we could visit it again. And it's regarding the
insertion of two words into the ordinance, market rate, that caused some confusion and
Mr. Couch was going through some examples of calculating percentages and I was sitting in the
audience and the numbers weren't making sense to me. I couldn't figure out where his numbers
were coming from until I actually went back and looked at the wording in the ordinance and had
noted that market rate had been inserted in the area that used to say total number of units and that
the percentage was to be applied toward the market rate units. Well, that caused
misinterpretation and confusion and that's likely to occur over and over again. Those two words,
market rate, should be deleted. They were not in the original version. It simply said the
percentage and that's whatever percentage you decide, that percentage is to be applied to the
total of number of units proposed. So, technical, but boy it could cause a lot of problems and the
draft that accompanies your agenda, those are still in there, market rate, and it needs to be
eliminated. The other area of confusion had to do with the application of affordable housing
credits and the Department had proposed eliminating a restriction that's in the ordinance that
says that credits for building affordable units have to be used within the same project district.
Well, there was confusion in the fact that these credits don't build more affordable housing, these
credits are for market rate housing. And I support the proposal that the Department had as a
nonprofit housing developer, Na Hale 0 Maui looks to all the sources of funding we can possibly
get to build these affordable units and one of the sources of revenue are the sale of the credits
that we would get if we build a 100 percent affordable project. Those credits are sold to
developers who build market rate houses and there a commodity as such and the value of that
credit varies district to district. And there was a feeling that, oh boy if we remove this
restriction, we'd have less affordables.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Three minutes.
MR. ANDERSEN: No, you'd have more affordables because I could pencil out, if I could sell a credit
for 50,000 more in Wailea or Kapalua, than I could sell, if I was restricted to Wailuku, that's
gonna result in less revenue to build the market, or the affordable units. So please consider that
recommendation by the Department. It makes economic sense to nonprofit developers like Na
Hale 0 Maui. Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Any questions or comments for Mr. Andersen? There being none -MR. ANDERSEN: Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: --mahalo. Thank you. Our next testifier is Lucienne de Naie. Following
Lucienne is Kim Harman.
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MS. de NAIE: Aloha Committee Members and Chair Crivello. My name is Lucienne de Naie and I'm
testifying as a private individual. This is a complicated issue, affordable housing. I think, really
this Committee's job is to look at, not just the what but the why and I think that you're taking it
seriously. Why is it that when we had no affordable housing ordinance, we didn't get much
affordable housing even though the Land Use Commission would require 20 percent with a
number of projects and hotels were required to build one affordable unit for each four units that
they created, so 25 percent? We got some affordable housing. I think the thing was it never
seemed to be enough. And the big leaps we made forward seemed to be when someone took the
bull by the horn and got a hundred acres here and a hundred acres there and built Napilihau
where Kellie lives, you know, where Kellie now owns her house where her dad bought a house
and built Skill Village and built Piilani Village and then those houses went on the market as
affordable. So in a way the key there was the County providing the infrastructure. Is this one of
the pieces that we really need to look at? We can look at projects that have been approved in the
recent timeframe. For instance, we have Puukolii Village and Kaiwahine Affordable Housing
Projects. These were both approved as fast track. So they came in, they said we want to do
50 percent, we want your approval, they got approved. They haven't been built. So is it because
they're 50 percent instead of 25 percent? Is that the problem there? Or is the problem that the
market wasn't very good or they needed to invest in some infrastructure and the financing went
South? I mean, what happened to the Hale Mua Project, Sterling Kim, you know? Long before
affordable housing ordinance, it was gonna have I think 30 percent affordable housing. It never
got built. So is this really about the percentage or is it about a complex mix of things that we
better try to get right rather than just tinkering with the percentage? So I would leave that to
your, you know, greater knowledge here and happy to provide some support but I think looking
at the history, when you subsidize housing and then it becomes market housing in five years or
ten years, then you have to start the process over and over again. It's good that people would
tend to live in a place long term. My understanding, and we should clarify, is that if you buy a
subsidized affordable housing and it has a 25-year restriction, you can sell it before 25 years, it's
just you can't sell it at market price before 25 years. You can make a small percentage on your
original investment, not the killing. Why? Because you got it at a subsidized price. It's kind of
like, be fair and act fair. And so I think we should clarify that, are people really restrained if they
have a 25-year -MS. YOSHIMURA: Three minutes.
MS. de NAIE: --affordability stipulation or are they only restrained from making enough money to buy
a bigger house on the sale of that house? To me, lowering the amount of years is just a recipe for
speculation. We've had plenty of speculation. The toy town that went in in Paia was all zero lot
lines, affordable housing. Most of it was bought by real estate agents, you know. It's not true
every place, but I think as someone said, do the homework and let's figure out what remains
affordable and people live in it long term and what is just flipped as soon as people can, you
know, have the ability to do that and get a market rate. I leave you with this thought. I believe
Oahu has a 25 percent affordable housing requirement for their housing. They're sometimes
held up as an example of well affordable housing's being built. I serve on advisory committee to
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the Land Use Commission right now. We have the Planning Director of Oahu, the head of the
Waikiki -MS. YOSHIMURA: Four minutes.
MS. de NAIE: --Improvement Association. To a person they go Oahu has an affordable housing crisis.
So does 25 percent solve the crisis? I'm not sure. Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Any questions or comments for the testifier? Thank you.
MS. de NAIE: Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Kim Harman. Following Kim is Drew Astolfi.
MS. HARMAN: Good afternoon, Committee. My name is Kim Harman. I'm the Policy Director with
FACE, Faith Action for Community Equity Maui, and I want to start by thanking everybody here
for asking really good questions. We've been testifying for a couple of months now and some of
your harder questions forced us to go back and really dig in to both the original policy, the
original ordinance, some of the amendments and then just a lot of the related issues. And so
we've tried to capture a lot of the research we've done in some binders for everybody. We've
handed out about half of them and I was told outside that we should have just given one original
to the Staff here and they would have copied for everybody so we'll figure that out better for
next time. We have a binder for everybody and we just, we've put together some basic
information that has been meaningful to our community members and clergy as we've gone
through this process. So we've testified a lot at these hearings. I feel like we end up saying no.
We're just saying no we don't like the amendments. So what we decided to do over the last
month, month and a half, is take all of the amendments, put them up on butcher block, have
meetings with everybody that we could bring from our organization, clergy, lay leaders,
community leaders and really dig in. If we don't like one of the amendments, why is it? Like
what, what is the problem with a particular amendment? What does it mean? Where did it, kind
of, where did it come from and what evidence has been given so far in this process to help us
understand why percentages might need to be reduced or changes need to be, changes might
need to be made to the amendment? So we've gone through that, we've captured a lot of that
here. One thing that we talked about a lot was the idea of creating a menu of developer
incentives and we, at first we were a little hesitant, but as we started looking at what a lot of
cities across the Country did with some of the for-profit and not-for-profit developers have
suggested here on Maui, we think that there is a lot of room to come up with some developer
incentives whether that's density bonuses or improvements to making the permitting process
quicker for them. There's just, there's a lot being discussed on the developer side that we think
is very workable and wouldn't actually diminish the community's need for, or push for
affordable housing. So we've also taken each of the five amendments that we thought were most
substantial and we've laid it out. What is the language now and what is the proposal, and then
what would that mean and why exactly why we don't agree with certain things that have
proposed as amendments. So just, for example, there's a proposal on the table to exempt the
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entire Wailuku Redevelopment Area from any requirement of affordable housing and that's
something that we've gone into in depth and we've talked about and we've looked at the maps
and we've gone over months of committee testimony notes to see what, what reasons were really
given about why there couldn't be any affordable housing requirement at all in the
Redevelopment Area. And we, really, we can't find too much. It's stated a lot that requiring
affordable housing means that a development doesn't pencil out. And we just think that -MS. YOSHIMURA: Three minutes.
MS. HARMAN: --thank you, given the dire need for affordable housing on Maui that simply saying
that a project doesn't pencil out if there are affordable housing requirements just isn't enough at
this point on Maui. And then speaking to the duration, the length of affordability both for rentals
and home ownership, the trend across the Country is to increase the duration of affordability.
We have cities and towns, counties across the Country going from 25 to 40, 50 and even
60 years, to require that units stay affordable. So it's hard to understand why we on Maui would
want to go backward and make the housing affordable for a lesser period of time. And finally,
we just wanted to clarify something that was brought up, this is going back a ways, but
February 20th there was a hearing and there was a lot of discussion and testimony about how
small business owners and families in Wailuku were nervous that if work force housing is built -MS. YOSHIMURA: Four minutes.
MS. HARMAN: --if work force housing is built in Wailuku, that families will be in danger, that store
owners might be attacked or accosted outside of their stores and we just want to be very, very
clear. Workforce housing is geared toward people who are making between 80 and 140 percent
of median, so that's about $60,000 to $106,000 a year. We wish that there was a better way to
build housing for everyone but when we talk about workforce housing, we're really talking about
teachers, fire fighters, police officers. I just talked to a graphic designer, he falls in that. And it
takes two wage earners usually to even qualify for workforce housing. So let's just be really
clear who we're building for, what that means for Maui.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Any questions or comments for the testifier? I have one question.
You mentioned about your organization or your meetings listing incentives for developers. Were
developers involved in this dialog?
MS. HARMAN: We had a couple of developers at the meeting and then we had emailed back and forth
with a couple, Charlie Jencks, who had provided a list of incentives, we emailed back and forth
with him a little bit and we thought his list, which we were hesitant about when we first got it,
there's some really good stuff on there that we think cities have done across the Country. It
hasn't hurt their development of affordable housing and developers get more engaged in the
process because of the incentives.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Our next...
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VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Chair. Sorry, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Kim, for being here. Nice to see you
folks. So the handout, I understand you didn't get to all the Members as of yet, and that will be
distributed? Okay, excellent. And so, the incentives, is it in your handout?
MS. HARMAN: It is not.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. So -MS. HARMAN: We didn't create that -VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: --you were...
MS. HARMAN: --list and we didn't want to copy it without permission -VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, gotcha.
MS. HARMAN: --from Jencks.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. Alright. So not up for talking, discussing right now. And the other
is in regards to, I think it's the, well I won't discuss this since not all Members have your booklet
yet.
MS. HARMAN: Actually, I have a couple of them here. I don't know what's appropriate.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah, we'll, yeah, we'll do it during deliberations but thank you -MS. HARMAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: --and we're looking forward to sifting through your information. I know
you folks do a lot of hard work. Thank you.
MS. HARMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you. Mr. Drew Astolfi.
MR. ASTOLFI: Pretty good. It's Italian, Madam Chair. I think, I'll be really quick and I'll save some
of the time that we, my friend here took. I think, I wasn't even going to talk. I'm Drew Astolfi.
I'm the State Director of FACE. I work on Oahu most of the time and live on Oahu most of the
time actually these days. And I was just struck, Mr. Couch, when you were talking about the ten
year versus a longer period. On Oahu, we have a ten-year period and we're talking about going
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to a longer amount. We actually often say, oh, like, Maui does 25 years, maybe we should be
doing 25 years like Maui. So I think that, the thing that we've experienced on Oahu is the ten
years are up pretty fast and you lose the housing forever really fast. And so I totally understand
Ms. Pali-Cruz's point about, you know, this allows a family to move up and move up quickly,
but on Oahu we, what we're saying is actually, we feel like we're subsidizing those homeowners,
we're glad to do it and we think it's important--Caldwell was just talking about this yesterday-but the County wants to get more for their money than 10 years of affordability. And what we
have found is a bunch of investors buying up those properties really fast. And so once they flip,
they go to a wildly different number than they were purchased for. So I think your 25 years is
pretty good. In fact, we're kind of envious of it. So I just wanted to say that really quickly.
That's it. Thank you very much.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Just a moment, sir. Yes, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair, and thank you, Mr. Astolfi. Alright. We
don't get spellings so ...
MR. ASTOLFI: It's alright. Don't worry about it. Story of my life.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The question with the 25 years that has been brought up by at least
some of the testifiers is saying that, and I believe, I'm not sure, but by the Department, is that if
there's a 25 year restriction, there's, lending institutions have a harder time with that so ...
MR. ASTOLFI: It seems odd to me. I mean I don't think, a lot of places around the Country do this and
most loan terms are longer than 25 years so I can't imagine that's a serious problem. I actually
asked Bank of Hawaii about it when it was discussed before. They said it's not an issue for
them. It may, I think it is an issue if you're a mortgage company and you're looking at quicker
turnarounds and you're more, if you're a mortgage company that also does real estate sales then
you've got a more direct self interest in making it quicker 'cause you're going to make money
twice. But I think, but on a banking side I don't, unless they're making a loan that was a shorter
than a 30-year term, I don't see why it would be an issue.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you.
MR. ASTOLFI: Thanks a lot.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Chair, wait, hang on.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Ms. Cochran.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Astolfi. Hi, Drew, it's nice to see you.
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MR. ASTOLFI: Nice to see you
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. So the ten versus the twenty-five years you're talking
about, that's basic, is it in, because, to keep the home in affordable -MR. ASTOLFI: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: --perpetuity or just at a longer -MR. ASTOLFI: Or to keep

25 years.

VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: --length of perpetuity?
MR. ASTOLFI: Yeah, I think there's a feeling like, you know, the family's going to benefit a lot by
owning the home, they get to live in it and they get to own it and they get to sell it for some, you
know, agreed upon profit if they do sell it before the 25 years and after 25 years they can do
whatever they want. And in Hawaii, doing whatever you want with a house is probably cashing
in. You could mess with it if people feel like they need to make the homeowner, you know,
make a profit faster and change the graduation, you know, the graduated rate at which you would
allow it to be sold at a profit, people have done that in other places. I don't know what Maui's is
so I couldn't say but, yeah, that's the idea though.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you for being here and sharing your -MR. ASTOLFI: Thanks a lot.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: --information.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Is there anyone in the gallery or at the District Office that would like
to testify? I will be checking with our District Offices. Hana Office?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Lanai Office?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Molokai?
MS. THOMPSON: The Molokai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. And as well as in the gallery, I guess we have no one stepping up to
testify. So at this time, if there are no objections, I'd like to conclude our public testimony.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

CHAIR CRIVELLO: I also have, Members, some written testimony, with no objections we'll put in for
file.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: No objections.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Members, on your agenda, as mentioned earlier, is HHT-11,
Residential Workforce Housing Policy. You know, the Committee is in receipt of the following:
County Communication 13-221, from myself, relating to a review of the Residential Workforce
Housing Policy, Chapter 2.96, Maui County Code (Policy), and correspondence dated June 10,
2014, from the Department of Corporation Counsel. You have before you a transmitted a
revised proposed bill entitled A Bill for an Ordinance Amending Chapter 2.96, Maui County
Code, Relating to the Residential Workforce Housing Policy and Amending Chapter 3.35, Maui
County Code, Relating to the Affordable Housing Fund. The purpose of the revised proposed
bill is to facilitate the development of affordable housing units or lots by reducing the
requirements under the Residential Workforce Housing Policy and to incorporate amendments to
Section 3.35.050, Maui County Code, for consistency with Chapter 2.96. At this time, I'd like to
allow the Department of Housing and Human Concerns as well as our Deputy Corporation
Counsel to make comments. Ms. Ridao.
MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Chair. As you know, we spent quite a bit of time going through the proposed
amendments and the way that the amendments were brought to Committee was by actually the
staff, my Housing staff as well as Corporation Counsel, reviewing some of the challenges we
have when we meet with developers and the concerns that developers have in trying to provide
the affordable housing units. So what you have before you today is kinda like our first take at
what we're proposing and I believe, like one of the testifiers mentioned, I think we have a really
good start at what we're proposing for you to consider. My understanding is that today we're
going to listen to testimony, we're going to listen to maybe further questions that you might have
and go from there. So if Jeff has any further comments I think we're ready to proceed with
whatever the Chair wants to do this afternoon.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: No comment, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: No comments. Well, Members, we do have bare quorum this afternoon and I
have to apologize for that. You know, it puts us in a difficult position to, even to make decisions
on a consensus basis, as well as making final decisions in regards to these amendments.
- 15 -

HOUSING, HUMAN SERVICES, AND TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

June 19, 2014

However, what I'd like to do this afternoon is to review the proposed draft, at least page by page,
with the major amendments that we have before you. If you'd like, we can take a few minutes
break.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Please.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Okay. Recess. . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

2:19 p.m.

RECONVENE: 2:26 p.m.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: . . . (gavel). . . The Housing, and Human Services, and Transportation Committee
will now reconvene from our recess. Members, you have received and you have before you the
proposed draft. It was, it is my intent and it's going to be, it was my intent for us to review page
by page and then make some determination but in all, I apologize to our public, but there's just
four of us and I think we, I believe we need a full quorum to make some decisions on this. But I
will open the floor to Committee members if you have any questions or any clarification at this
time in regards to any of the proposed changes or if after hearing testimony if there is any
addition or consideration. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. In discussing, or not discussing, in listening
to some of the testimony, I believe it was Mr. Andersen talked about market rate, using the term
market rate and we had that whole math problem, it turns out the math problem is easier to solve
and easier to wrap everybody's brain around if you leave market rate in. So without going
through the math, I'm kinda disagreeing with Mr. Andersen on the market rate coming out, but I
do agree wholeheartedly with him on the, if you go to Page 8 on the credits. We have been
thinking that the credits, or at least in my mind, it's always, oh affordable housing credits,
affordable, it's credits for affordable housing. It's actually credits to build market rate housing.
So he's right. If you can sell it, if you say I'm going to build 100 percent affordable houses here
or even 50 percent affordable houses in this area and then I can sell the credits to build, you
know, in the resort area, if you want, the big houses. That gives them another chance to build
more affordable housing somewhere else again or even in the same district, more affordable
housing. You get more for your money in other words, in my opinion. So I'd be willing to
discuss for a while the taking out the credits in the same community plan area. So...
CHAIR CRIVELLO: And this is on Page 8?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Page 8, yeah.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: So we've added...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well that one we came, that one we did half half, yeah?
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CHAIR CRIVELLO: Right. So we, I think we said the credit must be used in the same community plan
area in which the unit was constructed and we added, provided however that this restriction may
be waived by the Council via resolution. Does that suffice what you're trying to...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, no, striking that whole Section B would probably be better in, I
guess it's one of those incentive things. Now the concern is and that's why I'd like to discuss it,
either, not today, you know, have the, even the people that are here listening, both Go Maui, the
FACE group and whomever else. The concern, I understand the concern is that, oh, we're going
all build all the affordable housing here and sell the market housing over there. And that is a
concern if it's 100 percent affordable. If it's not 100 percent affordable, then you're going to
build affordable housing and market rate housing in one place and then get the credits to do the
affordable housing or the market rate housing somewhere else, thus bringing in more income to
do some more affordable housing so you can, you know, it seems like it would be more of an
incentive to build more affordable housing if you could move the credits, that's all. So it might
be something worth discussing with everybody, the groups out there, see if that's a doable item
because I could see Mr. Andersen's point in there. So those are the two things I have.
Everything else I think the way we've tweaked it and made it work looks pretty good. Mr. Hall's
comments about potentially for the higher end homes, it would be interesting to discuss that a
little bit. I don't know about the timeshares and the hotels.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We'd have to, I'd have to see some numbers, you know. How many, if
you build 10 hotel rooms, how many people does that hire and that's, would be nice to have
Mr. White here to, I think he has those numbers in his head. So, really, how many affordable
houses do you need per numbers of hotel rooms? So those kind of things would be worth
discussing as well. But for the most part, I think we've done, you know, you've done a great job
in herding us cats.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Right, so, so is this something with your suggestions that the Department can
maybe indulge further. For instance, even where one testifier talked about the three tier on the
restriction and ownerships. Mr. Ueoka or Ms. Ridao.
MS. RIDAO: Okay, yeah, I don't have a real concern with the way the credit section has been written
up except for the fact that, remember we talked about it having to come back to Council, and it
says that in here, it has to come back to Council. And the concern there is that a developer, I
mean that's kind of like his worst nightmare, having to come in front of Council. So I do support
maybe taking that out with some maybe stronger language on how we issue the credits.
MR. UEOKA: You want me to tell them? I can.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
MR. UEOKA: Okay.
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CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. In regards to the ten years for certain income range, five years for a
certain income range, three years for a certain income range, I don't know if the Department
necessarily has an issue with that. We can definitely make that addition, that's more of a policy
decision as to whether the Council feels that's appropriate or not. As far as going further into,
for a certain price range of home, you owe a certain amount of affordable housing versus a lower
price range of home, you owe less for affordable housing, I guess the difficulty, it is worded like
that now but in working with the Department, the difficulty we've had with that is we're not
experts on what a home's going to cost or what it's going to sell for. It's difficult to forecast.
We're doing these affordable housing agreements typically before or at the time of subdivision
approval so it could be months away from when the homes are, even years away from when the
homes are actually built so those market, or, market prices could change in the meantime. It's
just very difficult for the Department to forecast those types of things and it's difficult and again
it's a policy decision for the Council whether if you build a more expensive house, therefore you
owe more affordable housing or Residential Workforce Housing is the way the Council wants to
go. I don't believe the Department had any strong feeling on that either. So, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you. Members, any more comments or further discussion?
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Ms. Cochran.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And so the changes in this latest document are
compilations from Department, yourself and what the past Committee had discussed? Is that
what this entire -CHAIR CRIVELLO: Yes, yes.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: --draft is here that we're looking at? Okay. And, yeah, I mean, I
appreciate that we're going to take this up again because full quorum is very important for this
particular item. It's a hot topic and again I think FACE, FACE Maui has handed a really nice
booklet, a compilation of some great feedback on pretty much line by line and I liking what I'm
reading so far and hopefully everyone will get the booklet soon. But, you know, they bring up
some good points and I do know that they do vet this out very thoroughly through all cross
sections of this community. So I hope that my fellow Members take it into great consideration
once you do get your binder. And at this point, you know, I think without sifting through and
trying to digest all of this right now, my initial thing is Workforce Housing, yes, you know,
definitely need it and yes, we're lacking and this has been, talking in circles about it. I lived at
Hale Ohana, that is the Workforce Housing that was created by Maui Surf when I worked there
and it worked, you know, no, there wasn't enough units but it worked for myself and others who
were able to, you know, get in. And then you had Napilihau that Kellie had talked about. And,
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you know, Kelawea Mauka, Wahikuli Terrace, these areas in West Maui, and you know, I ask
myself, why do we not see these types of developments anymore? They were completely
affordable. They got the plantation workers in homes. They got the hotel workers in homes.
And, you know, these lands were built by the landowners back then, it was Amfac, Pioneer Mill,
Maui Land & Pine, and so they already owned the land, they already have the water
infrastructure and what have you and thereby the homes could be affordable to the people. So I
looked again towards companies and big land owners to say, can you help us out here? Can you
help out the local people? Can you help out their own workers today? So I think it's doable in
that aspect and so it's very frustrating. I don't bottom line think it's about percentages and
numbers, I think Lucienne de Naie mentioned it and so did Kim Harman. It goes deeper, you
know, there's a lot more going on and okay this is part of it but we have an ordinance and we're
trying to tweak it to make it work for everyone but I think there's a lot more to it and I know
we're going to do the best we can. So, but, those are just my comments at this point, Chair.
Thank you for this opportunity.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. I appreciate that. Mr. Carroll, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. One of things that I am concerned about is that
it's always been a problem where the County has a buyback provision and, Ms. Ridao, to her, I
know that we have not been able to exercise that in the past, could you comment on that?
MS. RIDAO: Thank you for that question, Mr. Carroll. In fact, we do exercise the buyback. The
problem with the buyback is that we are restricted by $150,000 in buying back a unit based on
our Maui County Code. So we have to come to Council and request approval for that and we
have, in fact, done that. The problem with that is sometimes it, based on the sales agreement, we
don't have the time. It's like, the timing is so long that we couldn't get it done. But our
proposed resolution to that is to come back to Council and request or propose a change...what
section is that -MR. UEOKA: Three point four four.
MS. RIDAO: --to 3., Chapter Maui County Code Chapter 3.44 to increase the buyback amount so that
we don't have to, we can make a decision quickly and not have to come back for every buyback
purchase. Yeah, and then, I mean, and then part of the problem is selling it but we're hoping that
we have a resolution in working with Na Hale 0 Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Well that is one of the main concerns I have because if we don't
have something that can be done in a timely manner, it's not going to happen.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: And I would like to see that matter settled in a way that we can
actually buy these units back and then keep them in affordable range.
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MS. RIDAO: Uh-huh. We agree and we, where it's been practical that we could do in a timely manner,
we have done that.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Yeah, see that's the problem, in a timely manner -MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: --`cause that's how come we haven't been able to buy back and
that's what I was referring to. Do you feel that by having the amount increased that it would
make it easier to do this in a timely manner?
MS. RIDAO: Oh, definitely. The 150,000 restriction is not a real number, not now anyway.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: And it would be what, 200,000?
MS. RIDAO: I think that last buyback we did was in the high 200,000s.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: The high 200,000s?
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: That's a lot.
MS. RIDAO: So I would, well, it's going to be up for discussion but I would say like a number between
say 285 and 300 thousand.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Chair, what I would like to see if that's going to be a viable part of
this over here, if that isn't in place, it's going to be a problem to where we talk about losing
affordable housing. We need to have something in place over there to address this if we're going
to proceed on this, I don't feel comfortable passing this out unless we've addressed that and
we're sure that we do have an option that can be exercised in a timely manner.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Thank you and I think we can address this by addressing the County Code that's
come before us. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair, and I agree with Vice-Chair Carroll. One
way to do it is yes it is, as Mr. Ueoka said, 3.44.03 whatever it is, it's there. I wouldn't put a
dollar amount, I would put a percentage of let's say, you know, we have the HUD dollar
amounts. If it's 100 percent or below HUD or the HUD affordable rates, something along those
lines so we don't have to come every year or every other year and change those things. Is that, is
there something we can work that out as a request to them so you don't have to do a PAF or
anything -CHAIR CRIVELLO: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --just as a request from this Committee?
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Maybe.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Ueoka has a really puzzled look on his face.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: Mr. Ueoka.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: See if that's doable.
MR. UEOKA: We definitely could do that language. My only concern is, well the HUD number does
adjust all the time and our buyback amount is usually calculated based on a certain, yeah, there's
a formula, the owner/seller gets some equity in it so we just would have to do some research as
to which HUD percentage Housing would feel most comfortable using.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Agreed.
MR. UEOKA: And Council would have to be comfortable with the fact that that number could be really
high.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But, Madam Chair, if we put something in the Code that says only for
buy back, you know, the County buy back of affordable homes. You know, I don't think
Council will have an issue with that but I can't speak for other Members but something like that,
as long as we restrict it so we're buying back a deed-restricted home or something like that.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: We'll ask Mr. Ueoka and the Department to prep something -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR CRIVELLO: --come before us. Thank you. Good idea. Great idea. Thank you. Any further
comments or discussion? Okay. I'm gonna ask if the Department can receive a copy of this also
from the FACE Maui, what was supposedly was not hand out yet. We'll have that out. Okay,
people, I apologize again. I appreciate the public turning out to participate in this dialog and
process and, yes, it's taking some time, I guess from August of 2013. Hopefully we'll come
back with suggestions and amendments and approvals that will satisfy the Committee as well as
our public. Members, my recommendation is I wish to defer.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (Excused: GCB, DSG, and MPV)
ACTION:

DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.

CHAIR CRIVELLO: Members, we have completed today's agenda. I'd like to thank all of you again,
and especially, Mr. Ueoka and Ms. Ridao, and your Department as a whole. And for that right
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now that being said, the June 19, 2014 meeting of the Housing, Human Services, and
Transportation Committee is now adjourned. Mahal() nui. . . . (gavel).. .
ADJOURN:

2:44 p.m.

APPROVED:

STACY CRIVELLO, CHAIR
Housing, Human Services, and Transportation
Committee
Transcribed by: Annette L. Perkett
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